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IN MEMORIUM...Mrs. Cora T.  
Briggs“Sunshine,” age 85, mother 
of Gregory Briggs (IV DOC) passed 
away on November 2, 2012.  She 
was born in Smithen, Arkansas.  She 
worked as a dietician for the Heritage 
Hospital (Seaway Clinic) for 20 years 
and for 10 years for the Brookhaven

Medical Care Facility before retiring in 1989.  She was a
very faithful member of Zion Baptist Church, belonged to
the Mother’s Board, Mission Auxiliary, was a Sunday
School teacher, Superintendent of Sunday School, and
participated in the General Baptist State Convention.  She
was also a foster parent for 10 years and a foster grand-
parent at Glenside School until her health declined.  In
1947 she married Bennie O. Briggs in Detroit who preced-
ed her in death in 2007.  Survivors include 9 children, 38
grandchildren, two of whom she raised, many great- and
great-great-grandchildren, nieces and nephews.

IN MEMORIUM..Helen  
Wallbank Milliken, age 89, 
passed away at the family’s 
home in Traverse City, 
Mich., on November 16, 
2012.  She was Michigan’s 
longest-serving first lady--a 
record 14 years--from 1969  
until 1983. She was born in 
Colorado in 1922 and grad-
uated from Smith College in 
1945.  She married her hus- 
band in 1946.  Mrs. Milliken

was an outspoken supporter of women’s rights and envi-
ronmental protection. She was in the forefront of the effort
to grant equal rights to women and took on the ultra-con-
servative men in the Republican Party. She also let it be
known that she and Gov. Milliken often voted for
Democrats during presidential elections.  Mrs. Milliken is
survived by her husband and their son, Bill Milliken Jr.  A
daughter, Elaine, died in 1993.  Helen Milliken is in the
Michigan Women’s Hall of Fame.

NEWS NOTES

Helen Milliken stands next to
her husband, Gov. William
Milliken, in an undated AP file
photo.

Unions Pitch In
During Hurricane
Sandy
The week before the
Nov. 6 election,
Hurricane Sandy, also
known as
“Frankenstorm,” 

devastated the East Coast and a wide area of the coun-
try, causing flooding, power outages and damage (see
map). The hurricane reached as far as the Midwest as
Michigan experienced high winds and hail.   Firefighters,
public employees, utility workers, letter carriers, nurses,
grocery store employees, hotel workers and others con-
tinued to work through the storm to make sure everyone
was taken care of.  
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PUBLICATION OF MSEA NEWS
Please note the publication schedule for the MSEA News.
Printed/mailed issues are February, May, August, October and
December (required financial issue includes mailing to fee payers). 
All other monthly issues will be posted on the MSEA web site only.

MSEA News (ISSN 0747-2587USPS 594-900) is published in February,
May, August, October and December by the Michigan State Employees
Association, 6035 Executive Dr., Lansing, MI 48911.  Periodicals
postage paid at Lansing, MI.  POSTMASTER: Send address changes to:
MSEA News, 6035 Executive Dr., Lansing, MI  48911.

Know Your MSEA Rights!
(If called to a meeting with management,
read the following to management or present
the card before the meeting starts.)

If this discussion could in any way
lead to my being disciplined or 
terminated, or issued a less than satisfactory service 
rating, I respect fully request that my union representa -
tive, of ficer , or steward be present at this meeting.
Without representation present, I request that this
meeting be postponed until such time as I have 
representation present.

ALL ISSUES OF MSEA NEWS ARE
AVAILABLE ONLINE at www .msea.org

REQUIREMENTS FOR FILING A GRIEVANCE:
Article 8, MSEA Primary Agreement
Article 8 of MSEA’s Primary Agreement details requirements
for properly filing a Grievance.  This is only a summary which
is not meant to replace Article 8 in the current MSEA con-
tract.  Please refer to the contract for specifics.
Employee
Grievances must be filed within 15 week days from the date
the employee knew OR SHOULD HAVE KNOWN of the
infraction.
Step One
The employer has 10 days to answer at Step One.
--The employee has 10 days from answer or absent a Step
One answer, 10 days from the time the First Step Answer
was DUE to appeal to Step Two.
Step Two
The employer has 15 days to Answer at Step Two.
--IF a Step Two meeting is held, such a meeting must take
place within 15 days of the Employer’s receipt of the appeal
to Step Two.  The Step Two Answer is then due within 10
days of that meeting.
Grievance to MSEA
The employee must then IMMEDIATELY request, in writing,
that the matter be considered by MSEA’s Litigation and
Arbitration Committee.  Only MSEA may appeal a Grievance
to arbitration and such MUST be filed within 45 week days
from the time the employer’s Second Step Answer was
received or from the date the employer’s Answer WAS DUE.
NOTE: This is the most common time issue.  MSEA has
to submit appeals to the Lit and Arb Committee which
only meets once a month.
Litigation and Arbitration Committee
Given MSEA’s Request for Arbitration procedure, MSEA’s
appeal procedure, and Demand filing deadlines, the employ-
ee’s written request for consideration by the Lit and Arb
Committee MUST be forwarded to the office as soon as pos-
sible.
--Arbitration & Litigation request s MUST have a cover
letter att ached specifying that it’ s an Arbitration &
Litigation request. 
--Failure to timely and appropriately submit a Grievance and
its supporting documentation may result in the Grievance
being considered untimely/improperly filed.

MIOSHA Bills Move
Various state workplace health and safety regulation

boards would be eliminated under legislation--SB 1335
and SB 1336--that passed the Michigan Senate by a vote
of 25-12 the beginning of November.  The bills were
meant to streamline the current MIOSHA system by giving
the director of the Department of Licensing and
Regulatory Affairs (LARA) the power to put together an ad
hoc committee to make any rule changes.  

“It is the consensus of the LARA Caucus that we have
no issues with this legislation,” said Co-spokesperson Eric
Waters.  “We believe that if the rules are equal to Federal
OSHA, then we can operate under their standards and
still provide protection for the workers.”

MSEA & MDOC
Working T ogether for
Efficiencies in
Transport ation

Rumors that MSEA equipment  
operators within the Department 
of Corrections (DOC) will be 
taken over by the Michigan 
Corrections Officers (MCO) are 
untrue.  MSEA President Ken 
Moore and Ron Damuth, MDOC

Spokesperson, have met with MDOC officials to discuss
these rumors.  This meeting didn’t produce anything in writing
so changes could still be on the horizon.  They would like
MSEA equipment operators to know the following:
--No major changes are planned.
--There were no implications that the jobs of MSEA employ-
ees are in jeopardy.
--The MDOC is looking to gain efficiencies in the transporta-
tion of goods within the Department such as mail, prisoner
property, office equipment, etc.
--At the present time, research on efficiencies is being done
by MDOC and they are welcoming MSEA’s input.  If you have
any questions or concerns, contact MDOC Spokesperson
Ron Damuth at cell: (313) 510-1164 or email:
rmd1753@aol.com.

MDOC Spokesperson
Ron Damuth
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Election 2012 is over.  President Barack Obama was re-
elected to another four-year term.  Michigan, for the sixth
straight presidential election, went for the Democratic
candidate with President Obama, who won Michigan’s 16
electoral votes handily.  CNN and Fox News called the
state right at 9 pm for President Obama, after polls closed
in the Western Upper Peninsula.  

President Obama won key swing states, including Ohio,
Virginia, New Hampshire, Iowa, Colorado and Wisconsin.
He also won the popular vote.  Gov. Romney conceded
just before 1 am.  In Florida, voting went on well into the
night and into the next day, complicated by record turnout
and a 10-page ballot.  The Obama campaign reported on
its national Get Out the Vote (GOTV) effort.  The cam-
paign said there were 5,117 GOTV staging stations with
volunteers signing up for 698,799 shifts.  The campaign
signed up 1.8 million new voters in battleground states.

The Democratic Legislative Campaign Committee
announced that an analysis of state legislative elections
resulted in Democrats netting a total gain of 170 seats in
legislative chambers across the country.  Just weeks
before the election on November 6, national Republicans
expressed confidence in winning multiple chambers and
even expressed certainty that some heavily-contested
chambers would remain under Republican control.
Instead, Democrats won new majorities in the Colorado
House, Maine House, Maine Senate, Minnesota House,
Minnesota Senate, New Hampshire House, New York
Senate and Oregon House, gained super-majorities in the
California Assembly, California Senate, Illinois House and
Illinois Senate, and gained seats in 40 chambers that
were up for election.
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Emergency Manager Law Repealed,
All Other Ballot Proposals Fail
On November 6, voters passed only Proposal 1--to
repeal the Emergency Manager Law.  Proposals 2
through 6 were voted down by wide margins.  The follow-
ing statement was released by Protect Working Families.

Our polling shows   
Michigan voters support  
collective bargaining and 
Michigan labor unions.  
Workers came together 
and organized like never 
before.  Protect Working 
Families, a coalition of 33 
organizations that repre-
sents over 1 million 
Michiganders, collected 
over 700,000 signatures

with over 52,000 circulators.  These volunteers, members
and citizens were the backbone of this campaign and will
continue to work together on behalf of all working fami-
lies.  The campaign conducted over 5.2 million voter con-
tacts, identifying hundreds of thousands of supporters,
and will continue to support and advocate for collective
bargaining rights in Michigan.  Corporate special interests
spent $32 million, lying to voters to confuse them, saying
Proposal 2 was not about collective bargaining.  Working
people will continue the fight to ensure a voice for fair
wages, benefits and safe working conditions that benefit
us all.

SCOTT DIANDA WINS 110TH!
Congratulations to Scott Dianda,

past MSEA President and Region I 
Director , who defeated incumbent  
Matt Huuki (R-Atlantic Mine), to win  
the State House in the 110th District.  
The 110th District was one of the key 
pickups for House Democrats in 
Michigan.   

In a rematch from 2010, Dianda 
(D-Calumet) received 51 percent of

the vote and unseated Huuki.
“Scott will be a voice for working families and labor in

the Michigan House of Representatives and we wish him
the best,” said MSEA President Ken Moore. 
(Watch for an interview with Scott in the upcoming Dec. 2012
issue of MSEA News.)

Scott Dianda 
(D-Calumet)

LAWRENCE HIDALGO, JR. 
ELECTED TO LCC BOARD OF  
TRUSTEES
Congratulations to Lawrence  
Hidalgo Jr., father of Jeremy 
Hidalgo (VI LARA), who was elect-
ed to the Lansing Community 
College (LCC) Board of Trustees.  
Hidalgo is the training director for the 
Lansing Electrical Joint  
Apprenticeship and Training 
Committee, located at LCC’s West 

Campus.  He is also a practicing attorney who is seeking
his doctorate degree in education.  

“Of course, our family is very proud of my dad,” said
Jeremy.  “He’s the hardest working person I know and
has accomplished so much.”

Lawrence Hidalgo, Jr.

2012 GENERAL ELECTION RESULTS    
A steadfast friend of labor and working families--Debbie

Stabenow (D)--easily defeated Pete Hoekstra (R) by a mar-
gin of 58 percent to 39 percent for the U.S. Senate.

In the State House of Represent atives, Michigan voters
let House Republicans keep their majority for two more
years, but with fewer seats.  Republicans won 59 of the 110
House seats, losing five seats from the 64 it currently holds.
Democrats increased their seats from 46 members to 51
members and defeated five Republican incumbents: Reps.
Matt Huuki (R-Atlantic Mine), Holly Hughes (R-Montague),
Mark Ouimet (R-Ann Arbor), Roy Schmidt (R-Grand Rapids),
and Deb Shaughnessey (R-Charlotte).  Although Democrats
didn’t come close to taking the majority back, the shift will
force Republicans to compromise more frequently.      

Republicans also kept control of the Michigan Supreme
Court. Supreme Court Justices Stephen Markman and
Brian Zahra will be returning in 2013 after they both were re-
elected, allowing Republicans to maintain a 4-3 majority.
University of Michigan law professor Bridget Mary
McCormack won the third open seat by edging out
Republican-nominated Colleen O’Brien, an Oakland County
judge who came in third.  Markman and McCormack will
serve a full eight-year term while Zahra will finish off the last
two years of former Justice Maura Corrigan’s term.  He will
need to seek re-election in 2014.  Democratic-nominated
Judge Connie Kelley, a Wayne Couty judge, was in the
fourth spot.  

Democrats swept seats for the State Board of
Education, giving them a 6-2 majority.  They also swept the
boards of the st ate’s three research universities, also giv-
ing them a 6-2 majority on all three boards: University of
Michigan--Mark Bernstein and Shauna Ryder Diggs;
Michigan State University--Joel Ferguson and Brian
Mosallam; Wayne State Unviersity--Sandra Hughes O’Brien
and Kim Trent.           
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1 Brian Banks (D-Detroit)
2 Alberta Tinsley-Talabi (D-Detroit)
3 John Olumba (D-Detroit)
4 Rose Mary Robinson (D-Detroit)
5 Fred Durhal (D-Detroit)
6 Rashida Tlaib (D-Detroit)
7 Thomas Stallworth (D-Detroit)
8 David Nathan (D-Detroit
9 Harvey Santana (D-Detroit
10 Phil Cavanagh (D-Redford Twp.
11 David Knezek (D-Dearborn Hts.)
12 Doug Geiss (D-Taylor)
13         Andrew Kandrevas (D-Southgate)
14 Paul Clemente (D-Lincoln Park)
15 George Darany (D-Dearborn)
16 Robert Kosowski (D-Westland)
17 Bill LaVoy (D-Monroe)
18       Sarah Roberts (D-St. Clair Shores)
19 John Walsh (R-Livonia)
20 Kurt Heise (R-Plymouth)
21 Dian Slavens (D-Canton Twp.)
22 Harold Haugh (D-Roseville)
23 Pat Somerville (R-New Boston)
24         Anthony Forlini (R-Harrison Twp.)
25 Henry Yanez (D-Sterling Hts.)
26 Jim Townsend (D-Royal Oak)
27 Ellen Cogen Lipton 

(D-Huntington Woods)
28 Jon Switalski (D-Warren)
29 Tim Greimel (D-Auburn Hills)
30 Jeff Farrington (R-Utica)
31 Marilyn Lane (D-Fraser)
32 Andrea LaFontaine (R-Columbus
33 Ken Goike (R-Ray Twp.)
34 Woodrow Stanley (D-Flint)
35 Rudy Hobbs (D-Lathrup Village)
36 Pete Lund (R-Shelby Twp.)
37         Vicki Barnett (D-Farmington Hills)
38 Hugh Crawford (R-Novi)

39 Klint Kesto (R-Commerce Twp.)
40 Michael McCready (R-Bloomfield Hills)
41 Martin Howrylak (R-Troy)
42 Bill Rogers (R-Brighton)
43 Gail Haines (R-Waterford Twp.)
44       Eileen Kowall (R-White Lake Twp.)
45         Tom McMillin (R-Rochester Hills)
46 Bradford Jacobsen (R-Oxford)
47 Cindy Denby (R-Fowlerville)
48 Pam Faris (D-Clio)
49 Jim Ananich (D-Flint)
50 Charles Smiley (D-Burton)
51 Joseph Graves (R-Linden)
52 Gretchen Driskell (D-Saline)
53 Jeff Irwin (D-Ann Arbor)
54 David Rutledge (D-Ypsilanti)
55 Adan Zeke (D-Ann Arbor)
56 Dale Zorn (R-Ida)
57 Nancy Jenkins (R-Clayton)
58 Kenneth Kurtz (R-Coldwater)
59 Matt Lori (R-Constantine)
60 Sean McCann (D-Kalamazoo)
61 Margaret O’Brien (R-Portage)
62 Kate Segal (D-Battle Creek)
63 Jase Bolger (R-Marshall)
64 Earl Poleski (R-Jackson)
65 Mike Shirkey (R-Clark Lake)
66 Aric Nesbitt (R-Lawton)
67 Tom Cochran (D-Mason)
68 Andy Schor (D-Lansing)
69 San Singh (D-East Lansing)
70 Rick Outman (R-Six Lakes)
71 Theresa Abed (D-Grand Ledge)
72 Ken Yonker (R-Gaines Twp.)
73       Peter MacGregor (R-Cannon Twp.)
74 Robert VerHeulen (R-Walker)

75 Brandon Dillon (D-Grand Rapids)
76 Winnie Brinks (D-Grand Rapids)
77 Thomas Hooker (R-Wyoming)
78 Dave Pagel (R-Berrien Springs)
79 Al Pscholka (R-Stevensville)
80 Bob Genestski II (R-Saugatuck)
81 Dan Lauwers (R-Brockway)
82 Kevin Daley (R-Lum)
83 Paul Muxlow (R-Brown City)
84 Terry Brown (D-Pigeon)
85 Ben Glardon (R-Lwosso)
86 Lisa Posthumus Lyons (R-Alto)
87 Mike Callton (R-Nashville)
88 Roger Victory (R-Hudsonville)
89 Amanda Price (R-Park Twp.)
90 Joseph Haveman (R-Holland)
91 Collene Lamonte (D-Montague)
92     Marcia Hovey-Wright (D-Muskegon)
93 Tom Leonard (R-DeWitt Twp.)
94 Tim Kelly (R-Saginaw Twp.)
95 Stacy Erwin Oakes (D-Saginaw)
96 Charles Brunner (D-Bay City)
97 Joel Johnson (R-Clare)
98 Jim Stamas (R-Midland)
99 Kevin Cotter (R-Mt. Pleasant)
100 Jon Bumstead (R-Newaygo)
101 Ray Franz (R-Onekama)
102 Phil Potvin (R-Cadillac)
103 Bruck Rendon (R-Lake City)
104       Wayne Schmidt (R-Traverse City)
105 Greg MacMaster (R-Kewadin)
106 Peter Pettalia (R-Presque Isle)
107 Frank Foster (R-Petoskey)
108 Ed McBroom (R-Vulcan)
109 John Kivela (D-Marquette)
110 Scott Dianda (D-Calumet)

THE NEW MICHIGAN HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
District Represent ative District Represent ativeDistrict Represent ative
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The actual origin of the term, 
Lame Duck” has nothing to do 
with politics.  It comes from the 
London Stock Market and  
referred to investors who were 
unable to pay their debts.  
Nowadays, a lame-duck is an 
official who has lost a recent 
election or is no longer eligible 
to serve.  The Michigan 
Legislature is now in “Lame 
Duck” session before the new 
Legislature is sworn in and 
seated in January 2013.  There  
are 25 lame ducks, 85 state 
representatives who were re-
elected Nov. 6 and 38 senators 
who didn’t face election this 
year.  The Republicans have 
the potential to inflict a lot of

damage in a short period of time.  The following issues are
being watched closely by labor.

Abraham  
Lincoln Invent s 
“Michigander”   

Speaking of fowl, did you  

know that Abraham Lincoln is 
the first person known to have 
used the term “Michigander?”  
In 1848, then-Congressman 
Abraham Lincoln delivered a 
speech against Lewis Cass, 
the first Michigan governor 
who was running for president 
as a Democrat.  Lincoln cri-

cized the Democrats for inflating Cass’s military experi-
ence.

“But in my hurry, I was very near closing on the subject
of military tails, before I was done with it.  There is one
entire article of the sort I have not discussed yet; I mean
the military tail you Democrats are now engaged in dove-
tailing onto the great Michigander.”

Lincoln didn’t mean it as a compliment.  Michigander
was another way of saying “that silly goose from
Michigan.”

The only time Lincoln would step foot on Michigan soil
was in 1856 when he came to Kalamazoo as a member of
Congress to campaign for John Fremont, the presidential
nominee of the new Republican party born in nearby
Jackson.

Lincoln told the Kalamazoo crowd, “This is the ques-
tion: Shall the government of the United States prohibit
slavery in the United States?”
Sources:  Archives of Michigan and the Lansing State Journal

“If any man tells you he loves America, yet
hates labor, he is a liar.  If any man tells you he

trusts America, yet fears labor, he is a fool.”
--Abraham Lincoln

Right to W ork: In the hopper they have HB-4054, SB-
116, SB-120, and SB-729. Some of these bills are
Right to Work Zones; another is Right to Work for
school workers.  Any of them could be used as a vehi-
cle bill. The legislature has enough time to introduce a
new bill, too.

Emergency Manager Replacement bill: The legisla-
ture is already talking about this.  We are trying to inter-
vene with ideas to remove the damage to collective
bargaining.

Prohibit Payroll Deduction of Union Dues: HB-4588
& SB-938 are two bills they have ready to go. HB 4588
is in Oversight Committee, SB 938 is in the Senate
Reforms Committee.

Prohibit Paying Union Officials: HB 4059 has
already passed in the House and was reported out of
the Senate Reforms Committee.  It is on the Senate
floor.

Require Annual W ritten Consent for Dues
Collection: HB 5025 is on Second Reading in the
House.

Repeal Personal Property T ax: SB 1065-72: These
bills have passed in the Senate and are sitting in
House Tax Policy.

Swif t Says S top Right to W ork in Michigan
In an editorial published in The Detroit News on Nov. 21,
2012, AFL-CIO President Karla Swift said that “GOP leg-
islators are using the defeat of Proposal 2 as an excuse
to push right-to-work proposals.  These bills contain no
rights and no work.  They simply make it illegal for
employees and employers to negotiate a contract where
everyone who benefits from a union contract pays their
fair share of the costs of administering it...Gov. Snyder
can and should take the target off the backs of Michigan
working families by promising a veto on right-to-work.”
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Rhoda Wallace (IV DOC) got fired up for the November
6th election.  Bulletins from her cell phone indicated a whirl-
wind of activity from the Obama and Lamonte
campaigns...from canvassing to handing out pamphlets to
distributing yard signs to working as a poll challenger...she
pretty much did it all.

Rhoda isn’t allowed to do any political activity at work--
she’s a Storekeeper at Brooks Correctional Facility in
Muskegon--but she decided to volunteer her time and efforts
on the Lamonte campaign “because I didn’t think middle
class families were being represented very well by our cur-
rent legislator.”

“Collene is a school teacher and she knows how the
economy affects working families and how we need good
paying jobs.  She understands working people.”

Rhoda registered canvassers on the Obama and Lamonte
campaigns, giving them packets to show which neighbor-
hoods to go to and which doors to knock on.

“People knocked on close to 3,000 doors in the greater
Muskegon area,” said Rhoda.  “I knocked on doors the week
before the election with about 40 other people.”

She says they handed out a lot of pamphlets on all the
proposals, but especially on Proposal 2 which would have
protected collective bargaining in Michigan’s constitution.

“I talked them into leaving yard signs outside the AFL-CIO
hall in Muskegon so people could stop by and pick them up.
Some people even stopped by with their dogs to put stickers
on them!”

“I had a ton of yard signs in my front yard,” Rhoda
laughed.  “My neighbors couldn’t miss them.”

Rhoda also vol-
unteered as a poll 
challenger.   

Credentialed poll
challengers work
throughout the state
on Election Day.
Poll challengers are
appointed by political
parties and organi-
zations and can for-
mally challenge a
voter’s registration
and precinct prac-
tices.  Poll watchers
do not need those
credentials, but can
only observe the process.  Michigan election law allows poll
challengers and poll watchers as safeguards against voter
fraud.  The law also prohibits both poll challengers and voters
from threatening or intimidating one another.

“There was an hour-long training at the AFL-CIO hall the
Sunday before the Nov. 6 election,” said Rhoda.  “On Election
Day, I was stationed at a precinct out in the country from
7 am until 11:30 am.  During those 4 1/2 hours, out in the
country, over 475 people turned up to vote!  

“One guy wouldn’t show his ID because he said it wasn’t
required,” said Rhoda.  “He held up the line for about 20 min-
utes.  We were getting ready to call an attorney, but he finally
signed an affidavit.

“People were frustrated with the long ballot,” she contin-
ued.  “They would jam their ballots into the machines causing
them to malfunction.  The machines were rejecting the bal-
lots, but the problem was fixed eventually.

“I was there to make sure that everyone had a chance to
vote even if they didn’t have a photo ID which wasn’t
required,” said Rhoda.

Lamonte didn’t find out until 4 am that she had won the
seat in the 91st District. 

“It was very close,” said Rhoda.  “People were celebrat-
ing, but I had to go to work!”

Rhoda stressed how important it is to get involved.
“People figure that whatever is going to happen will hap-

pen...they believe in whoever they vote for, but they don’t
want to help them.  They think their vote is enough.
President Obama won by a fairly comfortable margin, but
Collene’s election was very close.  Involvement is key--it can
mean the difference between winning and losing!”

RHODA WALLACE FIRED UP
LPAR Alternate Chairperson
Campaign W orker 
Poll Challenger

Rhoda Wallace volunteered on the suc-
cessful campaigns of President Barack
Obama and Collene Lamonte (D-
Montague).  --photo courtesy Rhoda Wallace

(l-r): Rhoda Wallace (IV DOC) presents Collene Lamonte
with a check from the LPAR PAC fund in support of her
candidacy for State Representative, 91st District.
Democrat Lamonte defeated incumbent Holly Hughes (R-
Montague) in the Nov. 6 election by just a few hundred
votes.     --photo courtesy Rhoda Wallace
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As was anticipated, Ingham County  
Circuit Judge Joyce Dragachuk 
released her ruling on September 25, 
2012, in favor of the Coalition of 
Unions’ lawsuit against Public Act 
(PA) 264 of 2011 which affected state 
employee pension systems.  She 
held that the 4 percent pay deduc-
tions are unconstitutional.

"Ample authority exists to support  
Plaintiffs' position that the Legislature

can neither regulate the conditions of employment in the
classified civil service nor fix rates of compensation,"
Judge Draganchuk wrote in her opinion.

The judge agreed with the Coalition of Unions that the
Legislature cannot arbitrarily make changes to state
employee compensation without consulting the Michigan
Civil Service Commission (CSC).  Under Michigan's
Constitution, the CSC is responsible for state employee
compensation issues, regulating all conditions of employ-
ment for state employees in the classified service.  The
Coalition's position is that the legislature enacted the
changes without consulting the CSC and the State failed to
negotiate the changes. 

MSEA President Ken Moore cautioned about celebrating
too soon.  A motion for partial summary disposition and for
partial dismissal is scheduled before Judge Draganchuk
on Nov. 28, 2012, to resolve the remaining issues in the
case.  After that, it is anticipated that the State will appeal
the decision on the 4 percent deductions. 

The law currently in dispute unilaterally changes the rules
about how state employees contribute to their pension and
retiree health care.  The Coalition asserts that the collec-
tive bargaining process should have taken place.  Under
the law approved last fall, state workers employed since 

1997 must either switch out of their pensions or start mak-
ing the 4 percent payments.  If they do not want to pay the
4 percent, employees can switch to a 401(k)-style pension
plan.

The Coalition of State Employee Unions represents
approximately 35,000 state workers who are members of
the UAW Local 6000, AFSCME Council 25, the Michigan
State Employees Association, SEIU 517M and MCO (the
Michigan Corrections Organization). 

"This bill was clearly an attempt by an extreme, anti-work-
er legislature to make an end-run around the collective
bargaining process and take away workers' voices and
rights," said UAW Vice President Cindy Estrada who
directs the union's public employees sector. "But once
again their actions do not hold up under judicial examina-
tion."

"By now it should be  
clear to anyone who's 
paying attention that 
Republican legisla-
tors will stop at noth-
ing to shift more and 
more costs onto the 
backs of hardworking 
men and women--
even if it means vio-
lating the state consti- 
tution," stated MSEA
President Ken Moore.

"Working families 
need legislators who 
will work for them and 
not big money, 
corporate special 
interests." 

 

MICHIGAN COURT FINDS IN FAVOR OF STATE WORKERS
Judge Rules Republican Bill Unconstitutional

Judge Joyce
Draganchuk

BACKGROUND
In February 2012, the Coalition of
Unions filed a lawsuit in Ingham
County Circuit Court seeking to
overturn the 2011 legislation that
requires state employees to opt out
of their defined benefit pension
plans or start contributing 4 percent
to cover the cost. 

On June 20, 2012, Judge
Dragachuk declined to rule from
the bench on whether or not the
Legislature violated the Michigan
Constitution when they passed PA
264.  Instead, she promised that
she would issue a written opinion
after taking attorney’s arguments
under advisement. 
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I recently attended one of  
my favorite events, the 
Midwest School for Women 
Workers.  Held annually for 
the last 30 years or so, the 
school trains union women 
to protect their rights in the  
workplace, become leaders

in their unions, and gives them a chance to share in a
unique women's culture.

Unions and the women's movement
I made a presentation there about a topic that always per-
plexes me:  Why is there a disconnect between women's
rights and worker's rights?  Most women in the U.S. work.
And both the women's movement and the labor movement
have done a great deal to give women more economic
independence and security than they had in my grand-
mother's--and even my mother's--day.  My own experi-
ence as a labor educator who teaches in a lot of women's
programs tells me that many union women are uncomfort-
able calling themselves feminists.  I often wonder why that
is.

Women's health issues under att ack
Sometimes it seems that the women's movement is pri-
marily about one issue: abortion.  (I'm referring here to the
image of the women's movement in the press, not neces-
sarily to the real depth and breadth of the movement
itself.)  In recent months, we've seen dramatic political
attacks on a broader range of women's health issues,
especially the availability of contraception.  Personally, I
thought this issue was settled a few decades ago and
have been surprised at the recent attacks at both the fed-
eral and state level.

The labor movement tends to deal with health issues in a
different way.  They work for good health care coverage.
They do this for their members by bargaining good health
insurance plans.  And they lobby the government to pro-
vide universal health care coverage, which benefits every-
one, whether they are a union member or not.

Economic security
The women's movement has had a strong focus on the
security of women in their bodies.  But both the women's 

movement and the labor movement work to promote the 
economic security of women.  Most union contracts
require that men and women in the same job be paid the
same amount.  Even though that principle in enshrined in
law, it doesn't always hold in practice.  In non-union set-
tings, workers doing the same job don't necessarily get
the same pay, for lots of reasons.  Sometimes it's due to
differences in performance or seniority; sometimes it's due
to favoritism; sometimes it's due to discrimination.  But
there is also the issue of job segregation by gender:  jobs
that are performed predominantly by men tend to pay
more than jobs performed predominantly by women,
regardless of skill level.  This is true for both union and
non-union jobs.  Still, unions tend to decrease the gender
pay gap:  according to the most recent Bureau of Labor
Statistics data, non-union women make 82% of what non-
union men do, but union women make 89% of what union
men do.  Union women make over $200 per week more
than non-union women do.  And guess what?  Union
women make more money than non-union men as well.

We need both
The economic strides that the labor movement has made
for women are built on the successes of first wave femi-
nists who fought for the right of women to own property
instead of to be property, and to keep their own wages.
Married women's wages used to be paid to their hus-
bands.  The women's movement changed that.   Second
wave feminism helped to open doors to education and
occupations that were previously closed to women, and
unions worked to make sure that once they got there,
women were paid and treated fairly.

I'm an ardent supporter of the labor movement, and an
ardent feminist.  I've seen the positive effects of both in
my own life.  Both movements want women (and men) to
have economic security, and dignity and respect on the
job.  Both movements fight for access to high-quality
health care for all.  I'd love to see more trade unionists
claim the label "feminist" as their own, and more feminists
say they are pro-union. Our goals are intertwined.  Our
movements need to be as well.

TRADE UNIONS AND FEMINISM
by Michelle Kaminski

Labor Education Program
Michigan S tate University

Michelle Kaminski is an associate professor at Michigan State
University in East Lansing and editor of the Labor Studies
Journal. She has started a new blog on a variety of union
issues.  This is her first entry.

Michigan State University
Professor Michelle Kaminski


